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The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan





March 5, 2003

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

This letter transmits a motion for Council action authorizing the Drug Sentencing Reform County Panel to submit its proposed expenditure plan to the State Division of Alcohol and Substance Abuse for the use of Criminal Justice Treatment Account (CTJA) funds.  The funds are to be appropriated beginning in July, 2003 to King County, pursuant to House Bill 2338, the 2002 Sentencing Reform Bill.

The 2002 Sentencing Reform bill reduces the seriousness level of certain drug offenses and creates a new drug offense-sentencing grid.  Savings from reduced sentences are to be used to fund drug treatment both for offenders whose sentences are shortened by the law and for judicially supervised offenders in the community.

Section 4 of the bill directs that a local sentencing reform panel of specified representatives from each County develop an expenditure plan to be submitted to the state for approval.  The King County Council must approve the plan submitted by the panel. King County’s plan, as approved by the Council, must be submitted to the State by April 2003.  Specified representatives on the County panel included:
· County Prosecutor, 

· County Sheriff, 

· County Superior Court,

· County Drug and Alcohol Coordinator,

· A substance abuse treatment provider appointed by the County legislative authority,

· A member of the criminal defense bar appointed by the County legislative authority, and,

· In counties with a Drug Court, a representative of the Drug Court.

The King County Sentencing Reform County Panel, comprised of these representatives and others, has been meeting since December 11, 2002.  The overall consensus of the panel is to submit a proposal recommending utilization of the CTJA funds for treatment for King County Drug Diversion Court participants.  As proposed, the plan is designed to enhance existing services, assure sustainability of the current program and fill the gaps in service.  The immediate 

and long-term goals of the plan are reduction of substance abuse and the resultant criminal activity, and the reduction in use of jail and other criminal justice resources. 

Specifically, the panel recommends funding for inpatient treatment and for intensive case management services.  The King County Drug Diversion Court currently offers outpatient treatment services on demand but Drug Court participants do not have immediate access to inpatient treatment.  Immediate access to inpatient treatment will reduce the time that participants are housed in local correctional facilities. Case management will increase retention in the program by addressing participants’ needs for housing, employment, medical care and mental health services.  Increased retention is strongly associated with successful completion of the Drug Court Program and with a decrease in incarceration time. 

Attached please find:

1. A brief history and overview of sentencing reform in Washington State and a description of the requirements of House Bill 2338.  

2. The King County Plan for use of the CTJA funds to be submitted to the state Division of Alcohol and Substance Abuse.  The plan includes a preliminary budget which may be adjusted as the exact amount of funds to be appropriated to King County becomes known.

3. A letter from the Chair of the King County Alcoholism and Substance Abuse Administrative Board in support of the proposal.

We appreciate your consideration of the proposal.  If you require additional information please contact Jim Vollendroff, King County Drug and Alcohol Coordinator, at (206) 205-1312, or Mary Taylor, Drug Court Program Manager, at (206) 296-7834.

Thank you for considering this motion.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff




 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jim Vollendroff, King County Drug and Alcohol Coordinator

Mary Taylor, Drug Court Program Manager

